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MINING AND RECLAMATION ADVISORY BOARD (MRAB)





Thursday, April 22, 2004


Rachel Carson State Office Building


10:00 a.m.








Members/Alternates in attendance:  Fred Wolf (Chair), Jack Chamberlin (Member), 


Steve Shrawder (Member), Sue Wilson (Alternate), Robert Hughes (Alternate), Joseph Deklinski (Alternate), David Strong (Member), Bruce Tetkoskie (Alternate), Duane Feagley (Alternate), Richard Fox (Alternate), Stan Geary (Alternate), Margaret Urban (Member), George Ellis (Alternate), Sue Germanio (Alternate) and Walter Heine (Member).





Others in attendance:  Joe Pizarchik (DEP), Brian Bradley (DEP), Steve Jones (DEP), George Witmayer (Penn E & R), Billie Ramsey (ARIPPA), Curtis Kratz (Penn E & R), Bill Shakely (DEP), Michael Terretti (DEP), Bob Pepperman (Environmental Group Services), Rod Fletcher (DEP), Nevin Strock (DEP), Zach Church (DEP), Mike DiMatteo (Pa. Game Commission), Mike Brownell (Susquehanna River Basin Commission), Mike Steiner (DEP), 


Mick McCommons (DEP), J. Scott Roberts (DEP) and Lara Logan (DEP).





Meeting Called to Order





MRAB Board Chairman Fred Wolf called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m.  Chairman Wolf welcomed everyone and asked that all present introduce themselves.





A motion was made by Dave Strong, seconded by Walter Heine, and approved by the Board to accept the minutes of the January 8 meeting.





Communications





Mr. Wolf announced reappointments of members and alternates:  George Ellis, Stan Geary, David Mankamyer, Robert Hughes, Margaret Urban, Walter Heine, John Ford, Burt Waite and Dave Strong.





Mr. Wolf sent a letter to DEP Secretary Kathleen McGinty, congratulating her on her handling of general permit issues at Tamaqua (regarding beneficial use of dredge material, kiln dust and coal ash in reclamation).





Mr. Wolf sent a letter to Representatives Santorum and Specter, asking for an extension of reauthorization in collection of reclamation fees.





Committee Reports





The Policy Committee had no report.





The Reclamation Committee had no report.





The Regulation, Legislation and Technical Committee (Dave Osikowicz, Committee Chair):





Dave Strong spoke on behalf of the committee. Mr. Strong said that the committee did not meet, but started a short discussion on manganese treatment and bonding/trust funds.  He also stated that the Bark Camp project is complete.





Update on Federal SMCRA/Reauthorization of AML Reclamation Fee





Rod Fletcher, Bureau of Abandoned Mine Reclamation (BAMR), spoke about the bills currently under review in the U.S. House and Senate.  Four bills are in the Senate, two in the House.  The committees will review all the bills, and decide on a compromise.  The fee expires at the end of September, and if it is not reauthorized by then, there is a possible short-term extension.  George Ellis, Pennsylvania Coal Association (PCA), asked how other coal-producing states view these bills.  Scott Roberts, Deputy Secretary for Mineral Resources Management, answered that West Virginia, Oklahoma and Kentucky are in favor of the Cuban-Rahall Bill (sponsored by 


Rep. Cubin of Wyoming and Rep. Rahall of West Virginia), Ohio likes the bill sponsored by Representatives Santorum and Specter, Wyoming likes the bill sponsored by Senator Thomas of Wyoming, and New Mexico does not prefer any of the above.  Deputy Secretary Scott Roberts added that the Congressional delegation has been actively working on the legislation.  Scott Roberts presented testimony on the reauthorization to the U.S. House Subcommittee on Energy and Mineral Resources on March 30 and a copy of the testimony was provided to the Board.  





Draft SMCRA Remining Incentive Report 2003





John Meehan reviewed the Draft SMCRA Remining Incentive Report for 2003.  He said that because of the change from alternative bonding to conventional bonding, the report seems to give the impression there was a drop in acreage reclaimed, but this is not actually the case.  $2 million worth of reclamation was completed.  George Ellis, PCA, suggested the total AML acres reclaimed from Subchapter F sites be included, noting that incentives drive the operators to remine and the statistics should be there to give that incentive.  Joe Pizarchik, Director, BMR, said that DEP is adhering to statutory directives which specify what information is required in the report.  Dave Strong made a motion to have the Regulation, Legislation and Technical Committee review the draft and provide recommendations to DEP.  Walter Heine seconded the motion, and the Board approved it.  The report is due to the legislature by July 1.


Key Obligation:  The Regulation, Legislation and Technical Committee will meet to review the draft SMCRA Remining Incentive Report 2003 and provide recommendations to DEP.











Orphan Mine Discharge Task Force





Rod Fletcher, Director, BAMR, reported on DEP’s Action Plan to address the Orphan Mine Discharge Task Force Resolutions.  Responsibilities for addressing the resolutions are scattered through Mineral Resources Management and the Office of Chief Counsel.  Updates will continue to be given at future MRAB meetings.  George Ellis highlighted concerns with:


Item 4C:  “DMO will require mine operators to establish trust funds for all mines that are recognized as having the potential to develop postmining discharges.”  Mr. Ellis asked that the word “require” be changed to “encourage.”


Item 9:  “The DEP supports the adoption of this program as the official tool for calculating costs.”  Mr. Ellis asked that the word “official” be removed, since this tool may not always be appropriate for certain figures and site specifics.


Item 11:  “The DEP intends to fund this venture.”  Mr. Ellis asked how much the study will cost, and who will actually be doing it.  Sue Germanio said she had some information on this and would send it to Mr. Ellis.


Item 19:  “DEP should promote federal legislation to establish Good Samaritan protection in federal regulations.”  Mr. Ellis informed the Board that someone from the National Mining Association (NMA) called him on this issue.  A Congressional Subcommittee staff member contacted NMA, regarding calls the Congressional Subcommittee has received from Pennsylvania legislators, asking for the Good Samaritan legislation.  The NMA staff member asked 


Mr. Ellis for more information on this matter.  


Item 13E:  “I could not find any official DEP guidance to assist groups in forming nonprofits to undertake AMD projects.”  Walter Heine suggested that the wording of this item be changed from the first person.  Robert Hughes, EPCAMR, added that in items 13E through 13G, EPCAMR and WPCAMR could be of assistance in planning workshops and conferences to help in forming the nonprofit organizations.





It was decided that the Action Plan should be discussed by BAMR, Pennsylvania Coal Association and the Orphan Mine Discharge Task Force, and then be brought before the Board at the next meeting.





Key Obligation:  BAMR, Pa. Coal Association and the Orphan Mine Discharge Task Force will discuss DEP’s Action Plan, and the Plan will be brought before the Board at its next meeting.





Susquehanna River Basin Compact – Groundwater Withdraws and Consumptive Use Requirements





Mike Brownell, Susquehanna River Basin Commission (SRBC), spoke on the memorandum of understanding between DEP and the SRBC concerning water withdrawals from mines and quarries.  Regulations under the Susquehanna River Basin Compact establish standards for water withdrawals.  The regulations were created to guide the efforts to protect low stream flows and to approve water uses.  As DEP reviews a mining permit involving groundwater withdrawal, they offer it to SRBC.  If SRBC doesn’t comment, when DEP approves the mining permit, the groundwater withdrawal is automatically approved by the SRBC as well.  Notice is sent to SRBC during the permitting process, and the SRBC attempts to review all the notices.  Mr. Brownell gave examples of groundwater and surface water withdrawals, mining industry consumptive water use and public consumptive water use.  He then discussed consumptive water use methods of compliance in the mining industry.





BAMR Projects/Status Report





Brian Bradley, BAMR, gave an update on the current and completed Abandoned Mine Reclamation projects.  In 2003, 155 projects were completed. Two have been completed so far in 2004.  In the area of uncompleted projects, 57 are under construction, and 55 are still in the design phase.  Stan Geary asked why only one project was funded by “10% funding.”  Mr. Roberts answered that the litigation issue from 1998 created a situation where DEP decided to put a freeze on that kind of funding.  Mr. Heine asked if the design work is done internally, or if consultants are hired.  Mr. Bradley said that DEP still works with outside consultants.





Deep Row Application of Organic Wastes to Grow Forest Crops on Mined Lands





Robert Pepperman, Environmental Group Services, LLC, spoke on the topic of using organic wastes as fertilizer for trees on mined lands.  Shallow trenches are excavated and the biosolids are placed in the trenches and immediately covered to eliminate the odor.  The site is graded for planting and hybrid cuttings are planted in a 10-foot by 10-foot spacing.  There is a limited potential for loss of nitrates at the site.  The top of the biosolids level is densely rooted and peat-like in the first year, and the top and middle become brown and odorless in four years.  After 20 years of monitoring sites, there have been no adverse impacts on water quality.





Chapter 86 – Coal Mining Amendments; Water Supply Replacement/Outreach Initiative; Water Supply Replacement/Bonding Incentives – Tentative Rulemaking





Mr. Pizarchik spoke on the Coal Mining Amendments to Chapter 86.  These amendments were previously approved by the Board, but some changes have been made since then.  These amendments will go before the Environmental Quality Board at their June meeting.  Dave Strong made the motion to move the amendments forward as changed, Stan Geary seconded the motion, and the Board approved it.





Regarding water supply replacement, Mr. Pizarchik noted that policy documents have never addressed the problem of what exactly is considered “adequate” replacement, and how it is calculated.  DEP will get ideas from the public and from the mining industry on how to address these issues.  Rulemaking will proceed after the public outreach.





OSM is addressing a backlog of program amendments and they have identified a number of water supply-related areas where the DEP’s amendments don’t meet federal requirements.  The DEP will make adequate changes, and the package will be completed after the outreach initiative.





Transfer of Bond Forfeiture Program





Michael Terretti, Director, BDMO, spoke about the transfer of the bond forfeiture program from BAMR to BDMO.  The District Offices are more familiar with the operations and area involved in bonding, since their offices process the permits.  DEP should be able to increase the reclamation effort because the District Offices have the knowledge of the area, the contractors, the insurers, and the companies themselves.  Steve Jones is the contact person in BAMR, and Don Barnes of the Cambria District Office is the contract person in BDMO.  





New Business





The July meeting will be in the anthracite region, near Wilkes-Barre. The Board will take a field trip to abandoned mine land being reclaimed by BAMR.  





Mr. Wolf said that Bill Derby of Wellington Development Corporation has been in contact with him via email and telephone, asking for the Board’s support regarding his Nemacolin Coal Refuse Project.  A motion was made Stan Geary to send a letter supporting the restoration concept, but not naming Nemacolin specifically.  Jack Chamberlin seconded the motion and the Board approved it.





Key Obligation:  Mr. Wolf will respond to Bill Derby.








Dave Strong moved to conclude the meeting and was seconded by Stan Geary.  The meeting came to a close at 1:40 p.m.
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